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CALENDAR CHECK:

Sept. 30, Tues., Membership fees are past due today. Please don’t forget!
Oct. 17, Fri., Sorry! the ART METHODS & MATERIALS SHOW BUS TRIP  is cancelled due to insufficient 
sign ups.
Oct. 31, Fri., Happy Halloween! November Monthly Show Take-In, 9;30 a.m. - 2:30 p.m. (Paintings over 36” in 
height or width should be brought in by 12:00 p.m.)
Nov. 1, Sat., Cut off Date for renewing members. If you sign up or renew after this date, you will not be in the 
new SDAG Directory!
Nov. 6, Thurs., Board Meeting, 9:30 a.m. at Larabee House, Quail Gardens
Nov. 6, Thurs., General Meeting, 1:30-3:30 p.m. at Ecke Hall, Quail Gardens. Debra Babylon is our judge and 
demonstrator!
Nov. 7, Fri., Painting Trip (by bus) to the CALAFIA HOTEL in Baja, Mexico, 8:30 a.m. - 5:30 p.m. We still 
need 10 more people! (See page 2.)
Nov. 16, Sun., Artist of the Month: BARBARA REICHERT. The reception for her PERSONAL EXPRES-
SIONS exhibit will be held from 1-4 p.m. at the Off Track Gallery.

PRESIDENT’S CORNER:

Attention all SDAG members! The San Dieguito Art Guild can boast so far of 44 new members. However, ap-
proximately 90 of our old members have yet to renew. Just a reminder, you must renew your membership before 
November 1 if you want to be included in the SDAG Membership Directory. (The Membership Directory is 
our primary source of communication with each other, so it works out well to have one.) A current membership 
also allows you to have 1) Cards on the card racks, 2) to maintain you Gallery Rental Space, 3) to exhibit in the 
Monthly Show, and to use the Shrink Wrap Bins to display unframed work. Also, you don’t want to miss even 
a single issue of our very informative Paint Rag newsletter. For members who choose not to renew, the October 
issue of the Paint Rag will be your last.

For those of you have not already heard the news, Sean and Carol Holder are now the new owners of the 
Pannikin. We will be subletting from them in the future.

Our last Board Meeting was very productive. The major portion of it was devoted to updating, clarifying, and 
approving the new Gallery Renter’s Rules and procedures handbook. Thank yous’ go to Judianne Shannon and 
Lisa Jackson for their hard work in



organizing and rewriting this important document. Also, we want to extend a special thanks to Basia 
Koenig for her creation of several new forms that will help us document more efficiently all of the 
important information needed at rotation time.

We have several special events coming up, including the San Dieguito Art Guild’s Holiday Party, 
which will follow our Dec. 4 Board Meeting, from 1:30 to 3:30 p.m. in the Ecke Building at Quail 
Gardens. The Holiday Party will be a Pot Luck affair and we need volunteers who can help organize 
1) Potluck Dishes, 2) Who will bring what supplies, 3) Help set up the party, and 4) Clean Up. This 
party will be a great opportunity to meet other guild members.

Last, but not least, we have SDAG’s Mother’s Day Artist’s Studio and Garden Tour coming up in 
the not too distant future. We need members who are willing to work on the Tour Committee; so let 
us know as soon as possible what you can do to help. We need to get started very soon; we definitely 
don’t want to wait until the last minute on this project. Last year we were extremely successful and, 
with a bit of organization, this year should be even better. Please call our Job Coordinator, Bobbi 
Harrington for job sign ups.

Shirley Hawley

MOTHER’S DAY STUDIO AND GARDEN TOUR: if you have a studio and garden in your home 
and would like to participate in the Studio and Garden Tour next Mother’s Day, please send in your 
application to the Gallery. The deadline is November 1. Please include your Name, Phone Number, 
and a description of your studio and garden. All participating artists must live in the San Dieguito 
area of North County. We are already starting to plan next year’s tour. Like this year, we will again 
be selling 800 tickets. If you are not prepared to face this many people in one day, you may not want 
to participate in the tour. Tickets will be $10.00/person, children under 12 are free, but must be in 
the company of a responsible adult. The Board of Directors or the Tour Committee will select the 
participants by December, 1997. This tour is a spectacular way to promote your work!

PAINTING TRIP TO THE CALAFIA HOTEL (BAJA, MEXICO); Happily, it is time once again 
for SDAG’s painting trip to the Calafia Hotel in Mexico. This day trip will be taking place on Fri-
day, November 7. The cost for the day if $45.00 and includes bus fare, margaritas (the bus driver is 
the designated driver) and lunch at the Calafia Hotel. This is a wonderful trip with dramatic views 
of the ocean, sun, sand, countryside, and south-of-the-border ambiance. The bus leave at 8:30 a.m. 
and returns at 5:30 p.m. For more information or to make your reservations please contact Char Cee 
Colosia.



CARD RACKS: We new have a waiting list with active members waiting to get on the card rack. This 
is a reminder that MEMBERSHIP RENEWALS were past due as of September 30, 1997. If you have 
forgotten to renew your membership, please do so. Starting October 15, Barbara Mille will start remov-
ing former member’s cards from the card racks (that is, those people who have not renewed their SDAG 
Membership). If you have any questions about the card racks, please contact Barbara Mille. (Please 
note that the telephone number given for Barbara in the October issue of the Paint Rag was not correct, 
while the one given here is.)

ARTIST OF THE MONTH: BARBARA REICHERT

Barbara Reichert is our Artist of the Month for November. After majoring in Art in college, Barbara has 
continued to explore forms of creativity through interior and graphic design, ceramics, photography, and 
the painting media. Barbara’s work presents us, the viewer, with wonderfully intimate expressions of 
shape, color, and design. Somehow, her paintings are delicate and vibrant, surrealy perfect and ethereal, 
and yet the impression they give is one of intense realism along almost mystical lines. She successfully 
captures, with great sensitivity and reverence, the essence of her subject using the most gentle yet pre-
cise style. Her use of color is nothing short of fabulous. Ms. Reichert is affiliated with the San Dieguito 
Art Guild, the Carlsbad-Oceanside Art League, the Coastal painters, and the San Diego Watercolor 
Society. She has won recognition in many juried shows and has exhibited her work in local art galleries, 
the Carlsbad Community Center, the Del Mar Fair, the Poway Performing Arts Center, Brandon Gallery 
in Fallbrook, La Vida Del Mar, and Wyndham Emerald Plaza Hotel. Barbara invites all SDAG members 
and friends to join her at the reception for her Personal Impressions exhibit, which will be held on Sun-
day, November 16, from 1 -  4 p.m. at the Off Track Gallery. The public is cordially invited to attend.

There were 44 entries in the October Monthly Show. Paintings by the following artists were selected for 
awards by Robbie Laird. Congratulations!

Water Media	 Oil & Acrylics	 Other Media

1.  Joyce Patrick	 1.  Virginia Holt	 1.  Janice James
2.  Betty Goldey	 2.  Joan Grine	 2.  Pat Watkins
3.  Dorothy Taylor	 3.  Tom Shannon	 3.  Jim Respess
HM  Nancy Jarvis	 HM  Shirley Hawley	 HM  Debbie Ross
HM  Alison Christler	 HM  Audre Mayfield

CALENDAR CHAIRMEN: November, Pearl Cadwell; December, Jackie Bissel



Thank you to Betty Sturdevan and Sandra and Curtis Bray for the use of their homes to store the guild’s ac-
cumulation of “stuff”. Also, thank you to Michael Seewald, Hildegarde Stubbs, Betty Sturdevan, Bob Hawley, 
Tom and Judianne Shannon, David Hill, and Arthur Stephens for helping us move everything. It was a big job! 
Betty, Michael, and Tom also lent us their vehicles for the move. Thank you, Thank you, Thank you!

Thank you to Cyndy Brenneman and Pearl Cadwell for proof reading the Paint Rag for me each and every 
month during the past year. Without their careful attention to detail and their input, it would have been a vastly 
more difficult job getting it out on time with a minimum of errors. Thank you both. (Lisa Jackson, Paint Rag 
Editor).

The Off Track Gallery has been chosen by Microsoft for a free listing on their new San Diego Sidewalk On 
Line. If you have access to the Internet, the address for “Sidewalks” is www.sidewalk.com. Sidewalks is a per-
sonalized city guide to entertainment, which is designed to help locals find out about events that are taking place 
in San Diego. Starting this fall they will be publishing musical events, exhibitions, cultural happenings of all 
sorts, sports events, recreational activities, and community events on a daily basis.

THE ARTIST COMMUNITY

Meetings:

The SDAG Environmental Painters will be meeting on Oct. 14 and Oct. 21 at the Torrey Pines Reserve Exten-
sion from Lynn Benn’s residence at 13606 Durango Drive. 10 a.m. - 1 p.m.  ALL ARTISTS ARE WELCOME. 
Directions: From I-5, take the Del Mar Heights Rd. exit west to Durango Drive. So south (left) on Durango Dr., 
to the end of the street and park. There will be sweeping views of canyons and ocean. On Oct. 28th and Nov. 4, 
we will be painting at Glen Park in Cardiff. Directions: Take I-5 to Manchester exit, go west to San Elijo (paral-
lels Hwy. 101) to the corner of San Elijo and Orinda drive. Easy parking. On Nov. 11 and Nov. 18, we will be 
meeting at Penasquitos Lagoon and Torrey Pines State Beach. You can choose either beach or lagoon for paint-
ing. Directions: Go west on Carmel Valley Road to the parking lot entrance. Parking passes are available inside 
(for a fee). THERE WILL BE NO MEETING DURING THE WEEK OF THANKSGIVING. Please contact 
Nancy Jarvis for further information or directions.

Exhibitions:

Hildegarde Stubbs and Lynn Benn are having an exhibition of their work at La Vida Del Mar, in Solana Beach, 
during the month of October.



STUDIO
13312 Caminito Mar Villa
Del Mar, CA 92014
(619) 481-7905

In her Del Mar studio overlooking the Pacific Ocean, Barbara paints intimate expressions of color, shape and 
design.

An Art Major in college,Barbara has continued to explore forms of creativity through interior and graphic 
design, ceramics, photography and painting. She best expresses herself as a painter using oil, acrylic and wa-
tercolor. Her paintings have been described as delicate and vibrant, surrealy perfect and ethereal, and yet the 
impression they give is one of intense realism along almost mystical lines. She captures with great sensitivity 
the essence of her subjects while displaying a strong sense of color and unique style.

Barbara is affiliated with San Diego Watercolor Society, San Dieguito Art Guild, Carlsbad-Oceanside Art 
League, and Coastal Painters. She has won recognition in juried shows and has exhibited her work in local art 
galleries, Carlsbad Community Center, Del Mar Fair, Poway Center for the Performing Arts, Brandon Gallery 
in fallbrook, La Vida Del Mar, Wyndham Emerald Plaza Hotel, and her work has been selected to hang in the 
permanent Collection in the Gallery of Fine Art at Northwest Nazarene College in Idaho.



MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL, OCTOBER 1, 1997 - AUGUST 31, 1998

ANNUAL DUES:
	 INDIVIDUAL:	 $35.00
	 COUPLE:	 $50.00
	 JUNIOR (ages 15 to 18): 	 $15.00

NAME: _____  PHONE: ( ___ ) ______
STREET ____ CITY _____ ZIP _____

I WILL PARTICIPATE IN THE FOLLOWING (CHECK ONE):

COMMITTEE CHAIRMAN OR MEMBER OF A COMMITTEE

____  SPECIAL PROGRAMS	 ____ SMALL IMAGE SHOW
____  STUDIO TOUR	 ____ BRIDAL REGISTRY
____  PUBLICITY	 ____ TELEPHONE
____  HOSPITALITY	 ____ HANGING VENUES
____  HANGING	 ____ TAKE-IN
____  CALENDAR CHAIRMAN	 ____ OTHER

COMPLETE AND RETURN WITH CHECK PAYABLE TO SAN DIEGUITO 
ART GUILD, TO:

SDAG, MEMBERSHIP CHAIRMAN
510 N. HIGHWAY 101
ENCINITAS, CA 92024

NOTE:
Renewals are due by September 30. If your membership lapses, all of your art 
work, including cards, will be removed from the Gallery.

If you joined in July or August you do not have to renew until next year.



ATTENTION ALL ARTISTS, DON’T MISS THIS OPPORTUNITY TO SHOW YOUR 
WORK! (This is going to be a really big show.) All of the North County Art Associations 
will be involved, including COAL, the Fallbrook Art Assoc., San Marcos Art Assoc., the San 
Dieguito Art Guild, Oceanside Museum of Art, etc. The California Sculptor’s Guild presents 
the Marja Acres Sculpture and Art Show, Sat., Oct. 25, from 10 a.m. to 8 p.m. and Sun., Oct. 
26, from 10 a.m. to 5 p.m. All North County Art Association members are invited. Bring 6-8 
reasonable sized pieces of art (sculpture or 2-dimensional art). There is a flat $30.00 fee for 
10 pieces (no limit, any size). There will be no sales commissions. Live entertainment will 
be provided. Demos will be accepted for all media. Take in is Friday, October 24, from 12-8 
p.m., Pick up is Sunday, October 25, from 5-8 p.m. This show will be located in the former 
Ranch Market building on El Camino Real between Palomar Airport Road and the Carlsbad 
Mall, in Carlsbad. You can show up at take-in and pay your fee plus fill in your application. 
Fro more information or applications, contact Ed Miles.

American Artist’s Art Methods & Material Show will take place October 17 - 19 in Pasadena, 
California. There will be classes in drawing,  painting, sculpture, print making, mixed media, 
and the business of art. Class formats will vary from two-hour slide lectures to three-hour, 
hands-on workshops, and in some cases there will be all day instruction. The show floor will 
feature more than one hundred leading art material manufacturers.

The San Diego Hospice is accepting applications for exhibition space for mid 1999 and be-
yond. They can accommodate 120 paintings, which will hang for 2 months. There is a group 
fee of $300.00, and a donation at the artist’s discretion is appreciated. Any questions can be 
directed to Michele. Send slides, a biography, and a self addressed and stamped envelope (for 
return of slides by Nov. 1) to Michele Lentz, 11097 Via Temprano, San Diego, Ca 92124.

Village Faire Gallery presents its 9th Annual Holiday Extravaganza Exhibition, November 1 - 
30. 84 San Diego area artists will be represented in this exhibition bringing a wide variety of 
media to the viewer, including bronze and stone sculpture, ceramics, stoneware, pastels, oils, 
acrylics, watercolors, gourds, baskets, painted silk scarves, blown glass, jewelry, and wood 
furnishings. The reception for this event takes place on Saturday, November 22, 5:30 - 8:30 
p.m., and is open to both artists and patrons. There will be an opportunity drawing to benefit 
the Junior Woman’s Club of Carlsbad at the reception. Prizes have been donated by the art-
ists.

San Marcos Alive! Saturday, October 18, 10 a.m. - 4 p.m. (Set up 8 a.m. - 10 a.m.). The City 
of San Marcos and the San Marcos Art Association cordially invite all artists to participate in 
their “Art Walk”. All media are accepted, however, all work must accommodate family view-
ing. Officials may review work for appropriateness. All art spaces are 10’ x 10’



size, and are $10.00 plus 10% of sales, the proceeds going to the City of San Marcos. For 
more information please call the City of San Marcos, Community Services “Art”.

Instruction/Classes:

Mainly Floral Watercolors with Patricia Watkins. This class will emphasize how to set 
the mood in your painting using numerous techniques and different perspectives. We 
will work from photographs and live subject matter. Some of the flowers that we will be 
working with are Roses, Hollyhocks, Dahlias, Button Flowers (Daisy’s, Asters, Mari-
golds, or Sunflowers), Cannas and Irises. The Intermediate class may be doing still lifes 
and some location painting. Fees: $150.00 for 10 lessons (each lesson is 3 hours) plus 3 
free lessons. Beginners Session: 9:15 a.m. - 12:15 p.m., Wed., Sept. 17 - Wed., Dec. 10, 
1997. Intermediate Session: 12:45 p.m. - 3:45 p.m., Wed., Sept. 24 - Wed., Dec. 10 or 
Dec. 17. Please call Patricia Watkins for more information and class reservations.

SDWS WORKSHOPS: Edwin Minchin, Oct. 13-17, $186.00. Edwin’s demonstrations 
during the workshop are unique in that he will paint his subject twice, once in a realistic 
manner and again as an abstract. With his close semi-abstract style, he helps the viewer 
see ordinary things in a different way. Through experimentation and by allowing the 
painting to lead, he is able to transcend landscape art into what he calls celestial expres-
sions. He will open you up to the discovery of a wonderful world of strong design and 
composition in close ups or the focusing in on a specific idea. He works in transpar-
ent watercolor as well as in opaque and transparent acrylic. His paintings grow from 
the vision of a world traveler who discovers his real world in a tidepool or a small pile 
of twigs. Robbie Laird, Nov. 3 - 6, $150.00. Robbie enjoys painting large and flowing 
watercolors and acrylics with highly saturated colors. She demonstrates her own favorite 
processes while encouraging students to identify and strengthen their own. Her back-
ground in education and learning styles is utilized in her workshops as students have the 
opportunity to understand their own styles of taking in and producing visual informa-
tion. When a painting conveys feeling, it does more than record, it captures the artist’s 
unique vision. Going beyond accurate drawing and careful color mixing, this is a chance 
to free your creative expression and put yourself and your emotions into your painting. 
This will be a delightful discovery of your uniqueness. For more information call Cyndy 
Brenneman.

Other:

The Palette and Easel in Oceanside is now carrying M. Graham Company paints and oils. 
Currently, they have s sale on the M. Graham Company watercolors (30% off). Location; 
1021 South Coast Hwy., Oceanside, Calif. Directions: Take I-5 to the Oceanside Blvd. 
off ramp. Get off on Oceanside Blvd. and go toward the ocean (west). Turn Right on the



JUDGE AND DEMONSTRATOR: DEBRA BABYLON

Novembers’ show judge and demonstrator is Debra Babylon. Ms. Babylon holds a masters of 
Fine Art from Bowling Green State University, Ohio. She is an adjunct professor at Palomar 
College, in San Marcos, where she teaches Life Drawing and Composition I, II. She also 
teaches Life Drawing and Figure painting at the San Diego Art Institute, and is an adjunct 
professor at Grossmont College, where she teaches Drawing I. Debra will be giving us a 
demonstration on the Art of Portraiture, using a live model, at the November General Meeting 
on Thurs., Nov. 6, from 1:30 - 3:30 p.m. at Ecke Hall in Quail Gardens. Be sure to come to 
this excellent demonstration. The public is cordially invited to attend. For more information 
please call the Off Track Gallery.

This issue of the Paint Rag is dedicated to Wally Chase, who passed away unexpectedly late 
in September. (Wally was the person who typed up and made all of our show exhibition cards 
for us for the past several years, and did a very fine job.) Wally and his wife Helen have been 
long term and steadfast members of SDAG for many years. We will all miss him a lot. Our 
heartfelt condolences go out to his wife Helen, and his family and friends.

Editor: Lisa Katter Jackson



San Dieguito Art Guild
The Paint Rag
December, 1997

CALENDAR CHECK:

Nov. 28, Fri., December Monthly Show Take-In, 9:30 a.m. - 2:30 p.m. (Paintings over 
36” in height or width should be brought in by 12:00 p.m.)
Dec. 4, Thurs., Board Meeting, 9:30 a.m. at Larabee House, Quail Gardens
Dec. 4, Thurs., SDAG POT LUCK HOLIDAY PARTY, 12:30 p.m. at Ecke Hall, Quail 
Gardens. Harry Bliss is our judge. There will be no demonstration during the month of 
December.
Dec. 25, Thurs., We wish all of our guild members a very Happy Holiday Season and a 
Happy New Year!
Jan. 2, Fri. January Monthly Show Take-In, 9:30 a.m. - 2:30 p.m.
Jan. 5, Mon., GALLERY RENTER’S ROTATION, 9:30 - 2:30 p.m.

GENERAL INFORMATION:

COME ONE, COME ALL, to the San Dieguito art Guild’s Holiday Party, which will 
follow our Dec. 4 Board Meeting, starting at 12:30 p.m. in the Ecke Building at Quail 
Gardens. (It will start one hour sooner than we normally meet.) The Holiday Party is pot-
luck. Members will be called by the phone committee in the next few days to see if you 
are coming. If you don’t receive a phone call by Nov. 20, please call Harriet Shoup, our 
Hospitality Chairman or Joan Schmidt. If you would like to help, we still need volunteers 
for the Set Up and Clean Up committee. This party will be a great opportunity to see old 
friends and meet new guild members. Please be sure to come!

Mother’s Day (ARTIST’S STUDIO AND GARDEN TOUR): LAST CALL! We are still 
looking for SDAG members to participate in our 1998 Mother’s Day Tour. You could be 
the one! This tour is a marvelous opportunity for you to have your work seen by others 
and, also, to promote your artistic reputation. Also, if you were on our tour last year and 
would like to participate in the 1998 tour, please call Diane Smith and let her know by 
November 30. (So far, Theresa Gemora, Bob Furgeson, Phyllis Kelly, Vilma Malmberg, 
and Lisa Jackson have volunteered to help with this tour. Diane Smith and Pat Watkins 
are co-chairing this event.)

A Big Thank you to SDAG members Judianne Shannon, Bobbi Harrington, Carol Kramb, 
Marge McClure, Barbara Cazjkowski. Larry Parker, Alice Kafka, Michele Lentz, Pearl 
Cadwell, and Gloria Daniels for all the repair work they did on the gallery walls.They



took down the show, repaired all the holes left from previous hangings and rehung the show.

ATTENTION SDAG MEMBERS: Because of the rapid growth of our SDAG membership and the 
limited space in the Off Track Gallery, we have been experiencing some crowding problems with 
regard to wall space. It is for this reason that the board has decided to raise the fee for paintings 
36” - 48” in height and width from $12.00 to $15.00 per entry. Space is now at a premium, so we 
are encouraging artists to bring in smaller pieces. Paintings smaller than 36” (including frame) will 
still be $10.00 per entry.

CARD RACKS: A few members have recently expressed frustration at the limited amount of card 
rack space that is currently available. This was discussed at the November Board Meeting and it 
was decided that the Gallery Committee will be working to resolve this issue at their next meet-
ing. Until that time, pease be patient. We must give priority to the members who are already on the 
waiting list. Hopefully, however, we will soon have more space. If you have any further questions 
about the card racks, or with to be put on the list, please contact Barbara Mille.

We would like to thank Barbara Hauenstein for volunteering and stepping in so quickly to do the 
labels for the guild. Losing Wally has been difficult for the guild, and Barbara’s effort and depend-
ability at this time especially appreciated. Thank you.

MONTHLY SHOW REQUIREMENTS: One painting per member may be entered in the monthly 
show. Maximum size for entries must not exceed 48 inches in height or width, including the frame. 
Original work only. Copies of existing artwork (including other people’s photographs), class work, 
lithographs, or previous winning art show entries are not allowed in these competitions. Artists 
must include 1) Artist’s name, 2) Title of work, 3) Medium used, and 4) Price, on the back of each 
entry. All paintings must be framed with the exception of an oil or acrylic done on canvas, which 
swaps around the stretcher bars and is stapled on the back. All works must have multistrand wire, 
which when hung is slack enough to come 2-3 inches from the top of the painting. Plexiglass 
should be used in lieu of glass for framed works 22 x 24 inches, or larger. Works done in pastel are 
exempted from the plexiglass requirement due to problems with static electricity. Entry fees will be 
$10.00 per entry for work under 36 inches in height or width, and $15.00 for entries 36 inches and 
larger (dimensions include the frame). Note: The Art Committee has the right to refuse any entry 
not conforming to these standards.

The Off Track Gallery has been chosen by Microsoft for a free listing on their new San Diego 
Sidewalk On Line. If you have access to the Internet, the address for “Sidewalks” is www.side-
walk.com. Sidewalks is a personalized city guide to entertainment, which is designed to help locals 
find out about events that are taking place in San Diego. Starting



this fall they will be publishing musical events, exhibitions, cultural happenings of all sorts, sports 
events, recreational activities, and community events on a daily basis.

Elvis Alert! All Gallery Sitters should be on the look out for our dear orange tabby feline friend, Elvis, 
at closing time. Elvis has evidently taken a liking for the curtained storage space underneath the stairs 
where he has been known to hide out incognito until the Off Track Gallery/Pannikin closes, whereupon 
he has been locked in for the night. Unfortunately Elvis is large enough to trip the alarm during his 
nightly rambles and there have been a few incidents where the police have come looking for burglars and 
instead found Elvis waiting for them. So please, be sure to check the entire gallery for him a closing time. 
If he is there, put him upstairs and encourage him to go outside. For those of you who are allergic to cats, 
the Pannikin’s staff have been very nice about coming down and getting him to put him outside. Just let 
them know. Thanks.

For those of you who did not attend the General Meeting last September, the M. Graham Company 
manufactures a wonderful, and safe, line of watercolors, acrylics, and oil paints as well as numerous 
support mediums that are user friendly to the painter. All these mediums are made with quality pigments 
and natural oils that do not yellow with age and are much less toxic than many current mediums on the 
market. Art Graham, the owner and founder of this Oregon based company, is a former Professor of Art 
at Parsons College. He has invented a new manufacturing process for paint production where he specially 
treats the most toxic compounds, which have classically been found in many paints, so that they are less 
likely to cause health problems in the artists who use them. He still emphasizes that artists should use 
great care when working with any toxic substance (e.g., cadmium colors, etc.), but his company is dedi-
cated to making the artist’s environment safer and heathier. For those of you who would like to try these 
cutting edge paints, the Palette and Easel in Oceanside carries the full line.

There were 48 entries in the November Monthly Show. Paintings by the following artists were selected 
for awards by Debra Babylon. Congratulations!

Water Media	 Oil & Acrylics	 Other Media

1.  Dorothy Taylor	 1.  Joan Grine	 1.  Alice Kafka
2.  Betty Eaton-Rhea	 2.  S. Ann Harvey	 2.  Craig Schumacher
3.  Eniessen Davis	 3.  Bobbi Harrington	 3.  Ed Hauser
HM  Marge McClure	 HM Audrey Mayfield	 HM  Wendy Gauntlett-Shaw
HM  Beverly Doerfler		  HM  Ora Marlene O’Toole
HM  Lynn Benn	



CALENDAR CHAIRMEN: November, Pearl Cadwell; December, Jackie Bissel, January, Agnes 
Lochte

Gallery Committee Members

Betty Sturdevan
Hildegarde Stubbs
Joan Grine
Cyndy Brenneman
Jackie Bissell
Judianne Shannon

ATTENTION SDAG MEMBERS: The guild is not responsible for breakage due to poor packaging 
of three-dimensional art (at the time of a sale), i.e., sculpture, glass work, and jewelry. All we have 
are bags and, occasionally, bubble wrap. If you would like to have your work properly wrapped at 
the time of sale, it is best if you provide the appropriate packaging (foldable box, peanuts, bubble 
wrap, etc.) for your particular medium. It is difficult to box and wrap three dimensional art without 
the proper materials, and we have actually lost sales due to not having the proper packing materials on 
hand for these types of items. We request that members provide foldable (flat) boxes, etc. due to the 
limited storage we have available. Please be sure to label your materials. Thanks.

THE ARTIST COMMUNITY

Meetings:

SDAG’s Environmental Painters have been invited to participate in Torrey Pines State Reserve’s 
75th Anniversary of the dedication of the Lodge-museum on Saturday, April 4, 1998. This will be a 
unique opportunity to paint out, demonstrate our painterly styles and techniques, and sell our paint-
ings and cards. The Environmental Painters will be meeting on Dec. 2 and Dec. 9th at the Torrey 
Pines Reserve Parking Lot (next to the Lodge). Parking passes are available (no fee). You can choose 
a painting location from trails in the reserve, Torrey Pines State Beach, or the lagoon. Four parking 
lots are available. We will be meeting on Dec. 16 at the Magdalena Ecke YMCA, in Encinitas, at their 
Christmas Tree Lot (be sure to bring your cameras). January 6 and 13 we will be painting at Quail Bo-
tanical Gardens, in Encinitas. We will be meeting in the parking lot at 10:00 a.m. THERE WILL BE 
NO MEETING ON DEC. 23 OR DEC. 30TH DUE TO THE HOLIDAYS (MERRY CHRISTMAS!) 
Please contact Nancy Jarvis for further information or directions.


